The North West School of Public Health, Mersey Deanery: training public health experts and leaders

The North West School of Public Health has over 50 Specialty Registrars or equivalent placed in universities, NHS Foundation Trusts, PCTs and Health Protection Units. The School is popular and produces high quality consultants each year. We also support a cohort of people seeking accreditation as Defined Specialists in Public Health. We have a vision to raise our profile and reputation with NHS chief executives and other prospective employers, and to make the North West School amongst the best in the United Kingdom within two years.
Newsletter 2: December 2008
This newsletter is intended for the fifty school members across the North West, Educational Supervisors, Lead Trainers and other key stakeholders.  It is circulated through the three Public Health Networks and the usual School of Public Health routes.

Dear colleagues

In my first newsletter, in August, I described a vision of excellence for the Public Health School in the North West.   The vision is for a specialist training scheme that delivers highly capable public health experts and leaders.  The newsletter was welcomed by those involved with the school and by a wider public health constituency.
I have now been in post for a little over six months (abut 42 working days).  I continue to be impressed with how much we can achieve together.  In this newsletter I describe the highlights, progress on a few thorny issues, and the areas where we have not achieved as much as I would like.  
External Review of the North West School of Public Health

Over the next four months there will be an external review of the School.  This will help us to understand what our customers want and to develop a prioritized action plan for the next two years for the School.  We advertised the School Review widely via the Faculty of Public Health and Public Health Networks during October and November, and had enquiries about it from respected teams across the country.  Several formal proposals to conduct the School Review have now been received.  The successful proposer will be informed early this month, and the review will start as soon as possible in the new year, for completion by the end of April 2009. 

Recruitment 2009
We expect to take on 6 new Specialty Registrars in 2009 (from clinical and non clinical backgrounds).  There will be a national recruitment process.  The person specification is already available via the Faculty web site (fph.co.uk), and the posts will be advertised in NHS jobs, the Health Service Journal and British Medical Journal etc from January 5th.  Recruitment involves an Assessment Centre for Literacy and Numeracy, followed by shortlisting and a Selection Centre using multiple, evidence based, assessment stations. 

We need experienced trainers and trainees from the North West to help in various roles.  I will be in touch shortly seeking volunteers for:

· Long listing of applicants late January (in Liverpool)
· Short Listing 2nd-4th March
· Selection Centre training end January (in London)
· Selection Centre assessors and helpers 16th-20th March (in Grantham)
Exam successes and graduates during 2008
Congratulations are due to nine people who gained their Faculty of Public Health membership during 2008.  The October exams were particularly successful for the North West, with four out of four candidates passing.  

Five people have also been successful at the part A Faculty exam in January 2008.  This exam has a lower success rate than the final membership exam, and after disappointing results in the June exam, we have arranged support for candidates.  On Decemebr 11th the Liverpool University academic team is hosting a review of preparation for this exam in the North West. 

The core purpose of the School is to grow high calibre public health experts and leaders who will make a difference in the North West of England.  During 2008 four people graduated from the School.  Three of them are currently in consultant or locum posts across the region.  In 2009 there will be fewer graduates, but in 2010 we expect at least 8 new consultants to be available from the scheme.

Training the Trainer Courses

There are a significant number of existing or aspiring educational supervisors in the North West who are in need of “Training the Trainer” courses.  The two Deaneries do provide excellent educators’ courses, advertised via their web sites.   In addition to these, we are seeking to arrange some additional educators’ courses specifically targeted at public health, to meet the need that zonal training co-ordinators have identified.
Defined Specialist Support
It is possible to apply for recognition as a public health specialist by submitting a portfolio to the UK Public Health Register, either as a “generalist” or as a “defined specialist”.  For the second year, in 2008/9 the Mersey Deanery has some resources to support those wanting to submit a portfolio for defined specialist recognition.  Personalised support has been commissioned from the Oxford based Public Health Resource Unit in Oxford, and all employers of individuals accepted for support have guaranteed time during the working week to develop portfolio applications.  

Public Health Networks

The School Board now meets in three zones of the region consecutively, supported by the appropriate public health network team.  Connections between the School and the three public health networks are stronger.  I hope that we will soon have formal agreements for joint working between the three zonal training co-ordinators and their respective network offices.

New region wide initiatives
Trainees have been identified to lead three important projects for the School.  

1. Anjila Shah is exploring ideas for a North West Journal, orientated towards public health practice and trainees’ publications.  The opportunities for such a journal, or similar forum for sharing public health products, have been identified by a high level discussion forum.  If readers have any views on this, or would like to help Anjila in her scoping of the issue, please contact her at anjila.shah@.
2. David Conrad is preparing a menu of outcomes that academic supervisors and their trainees can use to guide their educational objectives together.  The idea is that they have some  specific goals for their relationship, including a target for getting work submitted to peer reviewed journals.  David would be delighted to hear from academic supervisors and others who are willing to give advice or suggestions.

3. In order to maintain our current good track record in the Objective Structured Public Health Exam (known as the OSPHE) for Faculty membership, I have asked Sakthi Karunanithi to lead a small team to develop our own, North West, OSPHE mock exam.  This will be based on two pilot occasions already delivered at Liverpool University.  The North West mock OSPHE sessions will be open to candidates from other regions, and will enhance the reputation of the North West region.
Progress panels

Following the September RITA progress panels, I have collated a set of examples of Educational Supervisors’ reports that are available on a confidential basis to trainers so that future reports can be made more useful.

On call policy
The new Deanery On Call Policy offers clarity about how individuals are trained and given experience in handling out of hours public health problems.  The Health Protection Agency Foundation On Call Training is a key enabler for this policy.  Members of the School and others should have already seen the training advertised for January 20th and 21st at Bamber Bridge.

Deanery web site
The Deanery web site School of Public Health pages are not user friendly and contain out of date information.  As a temporary measure, I have recently introduced a “what’s new” page to help visitors view new material.  The “Rough Guide” to the school, written by trainees, has recently been updated.  Mohit Sharma is currently the lead trainee for the web site.

Contributions from around the region

I hope that in future the School newsletter will include other items of news and interest.  I have received a number of items for inclusion this time, following a request sent out via zonal training leads.

1
The Cumbria and Lancashire Academic Forum
Contact:
Ben Barr

The Cumbria and Lancashire Academic Forum was set up in February 2007 as it was felt by the trainees that there was a gap between, academic training and the expectations of service work. It was felt that we could help address this by providing a setting in which Trainees could present their work in a friendly environment together with input from academics with expertise in the topic area. The forums have now been running for nearly 2 years. The format includes a presentation by a trainee, a discussion facilitated by the attending academic and a critical appraisal of a relevant paper. The Forums occur every two months and Lancaster University and UCLAN have supported these, providing academic input as well as rooms and refreshments.  The forums have been well attended and each one has resulted in some really constructive, critical and lively discussions on the application of research evidence and methods within the day to day work of public health. 

2
Myers Briggs Type Inventory training

Contact: 
Jane Mathieson

Development of competencies in leadership has long been identified as a priority by the North West public health training programme. To help meet this need, trainees in Cumbria and Lancashire recently organised two Myers Briggs Type Indicator training sessions in Carlisle. These were facilitated by Jane Beenstock, a qualified MBTI practitioner who joined the North East public health training programme in 2007. Jane kindly agreed to train up to 10 trainees from Cumbria and Lancashire free of charge together with 10 trainees from the North East. We completed a questionnaire in September and sent it to Jane, who gave feedback on Type at a one hour session at the beginning of October. We were given some ‘homework’ and met up again on 4th November, this time for the whole day. During the workshop, Jane introduced us to the theory of temperament alongside MBTI theory. Through some stimulating practical exercises, we explored both our preferred Myers Briggs type and our best-fit temperament. Working in temperament alike groups, we then applied this knowledge to change management scenarios. As well as giving us insights into how to produce our best work, this training was also a valuable way of getting to know each other better. It was also an excellent opportunity to meet trainees from the North East. 
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